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Chairman’s Letter

Dear Parishioner,

Your Parish Council has had another extremely 
active year, as you will see, when you read the 
convenors’ reports. As tradition has established, we 
have compiled this report to provide a summary of 
the actions your Parish Council has taken on your 
behalf over the past year.

Thursday, 19th April, 2012, 7.30: Annual Parish 
Assembly at Shawford Parish Hall

Do please come along to hear more about past ac-
tivities and future plans.  You will have ample oppor-
tunity to put questions to your parish councillors, to 
share any concerns you currently have and to express 
views relating to further actions that you may like to 
see take place in your parish.

Your Parish Council

Since John Broomfield’s resignation in January 
this year, we have been down to eight serving 
parish councillors. I would like to thank John 
for all his efforts during his time on the Council 
since he joined it in May 2010, and thanks also to 
Councillor Mike Southgate who stepped into John’s 
role as Highways and Byways Convenor. 

At this time last year, we were giving public thanks 
to Nick Campbell-White - now a Town Councillor 
in Wokingham -  for all that he had done over many 

years in his various roles on our Parish Council. 

This year, our thanks are due to George Beckett, 
who is standing down from the Parish and City 
Councils to pursue other ambitions. With his 
long-standing experience of local politics, his highly 
valued ability to cut to the chase in discussions, and, 
of course, his inimitable sense of humour, he will be 
sorely missed on our Parish Council. 

The Clerk to the Council, David Drake continues 
to work extremely hard. He has a meticulous eye for 
detail, as you will appreciate from the quality of his 
reports in the Parish Magazine.

Parish Council Elections May 2012

All nine seats on your Parish Council will come 
up for election on Thursday, 3rd May, after the 
local elections. Some members of the Council are 
standing for re-election, but not all. This Parish 
Council will end on May 3rd, when elections are 
due to take place. Do please consider whether you 
would like to become a councillor.  You must be 
a British subject or Irish citizen, 18 years of age, 
and live or work in the parish, or within a three 
mile radius of it. If you wish to stand, you need to 
complete a nomination form, have it signed by your 
proposer and seconder, and witnessed. The forms 
are available from the Clerk. Your form must be 
received by the Electoral Services Unit, Colebrook 
Street, between 28th March and noon on the 4th 
April. 

Compton & Shawford 
Parish Council

2012 Annual Report

continued overleaf
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Parish Plan and Village Design Statement

Several months ago, the Village Design Statement 
(VDS) was delivered to all households in our parish 
by your councillors. Our very sincere thanks are 
due to all those who worked so hard to ensure the 
publication of that invaluable document, which 
will serve as a hallmark of our village for many years 
to come. We would particularly like to nominate 
Terry Wilson, Peter Betts, Colin Jones and Adrian 
Walmsley for their unswerving commitment to 
ensuring that our VDS was published as soon as 
practicable, and ahead of many other Hampshire 
villages. 

Residue of funds

A public meeting was held prior to March’s Parish 
Council meeting to decide what to do with 
the remaining funds raised by the Parish Plan 
Committee after the completion of the Village 
Design Statement. It was unanimously decided that 
the money should be given to the Parish Council to 
be used for a suitable community project.  

M3

I am continuing to exert pressure on the powers 
that be for a quiet surface on the M3, between the 
two junctions adjacent to our parish. Whilst the 
outlook is not good, I am determined to persevere. 
If it is not done until 2020, we will have been 
suffering from motorway noise for twenty-five 
years. 

Community matters

The Clerk and I attended a discussion meeting 
about the Lengthsman project. We have accepted 
the invitation to be one of the eleven parishes to 
participate in this HCC-funded project. We shall 
be given up to £1000 worth of effort for one year, 
to help with cutting back vegetation and other tasks 
that we identify for ongoing maintenance of our 
parish. 

Our thanks, as always, go to Bill Goodyear and 
Jan Russell for all they do to keep our bus shelters, 
notice boards, seating and other facilities spick and 
span.  We would also like to extend warm thanks to 
our Footpaths Representative, John Wilkinson, for 
all his efforts in walking the footpaths in the Parish 
and organising regular groups of volunteers to assist 

in clearing the paths of overgrown vegetation.   

Celebrations

We hosted a very well attended Civic Service at All 
Saints’ Church, on Sunday, 16th October at 11am. 
The Rector conducted the service and refreshments 
were provided in the School by the committee, very 
ably master-minded by Councillor Millar. We are 
very grateful to the School for being so willing to 
allow us to use their facilities.

The Diamond Jubilee: 2nd-5th June, 2012

Much hard work has been devoted to preparing 
for four days of celebrations, on the part of 
the Ball Committee and the Diamond Jubilee 
Committee. Many of the activities will be based on 
the Memorial Playing Fields. There will be plenty 
of activities to appeal to all ages and interests. All 
we now need is for you all to come and join in the 
fun. Programmes will be delivered, free of charge 
to all households in the Parish by the committee at 
the beginning of May, so that you will all know all 
that is planned and have plenty of time to prepare 
for the competitions.  In addition, should you need 
transport to the Memorial Playing Fields to partici-
pate in the celebrations, kindly contact Councillor 
Millar on 712310. We shall also shortly be planting 
an oak tree on the Memorial Playing Fields, to com-
memorate this momentous event.

Caroline Cawthorne

The whole community was shocked to learn 
that Compton School’s Deputy Head Teacher 
Mrs. Caroline Cawthorne had lost her long and 
brave battle with illness in late February.  She had 
served the school as an excellent Deputy Head for 
seventeen years. She will be sorely missed by current 
and former pupils, as she will by her colleagues, 
parents and governors at the school. Our thoughts 
are with her family at this very difficult time.

And lastly...

If you have any matters which you think need 
our attention or schemes that you would like the 
Parish Council to consider, do please contact me on 
712370, or the Clerk on 600198.

Una Stevens
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Parking

Parking continues to be a challenge. 

Shawford Station: the informal residents’ consulta-
tion with Winchester City Council about proposed 
parking restrictions around the station has now 
finished. The legal notices should be published 
shortly. It has taken longer than we had hoped as 
there were a number of conflicting views which we 
wanted to resolve. Changes include double yellow 
lines replacing white lines and extending around the 
bends on the main road, parking bays outside the 
shops with limited parking restrictions, and yellow 
lines for Pearson Lane to tidy up parking. 

Compton Primary School: The school often reminds 
parents about careful parking and alternative 
parking areas. Parents - please try to park consider-
ately and think whether you need to park so close 
to the school. There are spaces available at the Park 
and Ride and elsewhere in the village. 

Hockley Viaduct lay-bys:  We are working with 
Winchester  City Council to resolve the problem 
that walkers and other visitors have difficulty 
parking near the viaduct because vehicles are being 
left there all day. WCC are looking into introducing 
time-limited parking near the viaduct, and making 
some cheap ‘park only’ bays available at the Park 
and Ride to help car sharers and others.

Road Safety

In November Hampshire County Council 
decided not to introduce a 30mph speed limit on 
Otterbourne Road. As we reported last year, the 
decision was always likely to be based upon HCC 
policy rather than solely on the parishioners’ poll 
which we forwarded to HCC. The proposals did 
not meet HCC’s criteria for their established 
Village 30 policy for several reasons, including a 
good safety record for that road and local objec-
tions. HCC wrote:- 

“On the basis of our current policy on ‘village 30s’ 
we will therefore not be taking forward the proposed 
speed limit reduction at this time. However, as this 
matter was an agreed local Member priority we will 
continue to investigate options for the introduction 

of traffic management measures in this location, and 
will do this in consultation with the local County 
Councillor, as well as with the Parish Council. We 
note that the Parish Council and a number of the 
objectors are concerned that measures should address 
‘road safety’ concerns, though ... there is no compelling 
priority for this site in terms of our casualty reduction 
programme, based as that is on sites identified as 
having a poor safety record in terms of recorded injury 
accidents”.

The Parish Council will continue to seek safety 
improvements, particularly at road junctions.

We are pleased to report that our request for a 
traffic island in Otterbourne Road close to the 
junction with Shawford Road has been agreed as 
part of the Winchester to Twyford via Shawford 
cycle route. 

Because of rising costs we reluctantly decided not 
to renew the contract for the flashing speed limit 
sign which we shared with five other parishes. There 
is little evidence that we have a major speeding 
problem or that the temporary sign helped reduce 
speeds, except by Compton Street. We are looking 
into a more permanent sign but the costs are very 
high.

Transport

Our excellent rail and bus services were not badly 
hit by the recent County Council subsidy reduc-
tions. The E2 service Winchester to Eastleigh was 
reduced to every 2 hours, and the 63 now runs 
Monday to Friday only. There were some problems 
with the new timings of the 63 which are being 
looked into. I am discussing with Bluestar the 
anomaly that four of our bus stops are actually 
in the Otterbourne fare stage area which causes 

Highways and Byways Report
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confusion to both passengers and drivers.

During the year I continued to attend meetings of 
Bluestar Bus passenger panel and South West Trains 
Stakeholder Group and various transport forums 
and discussion groups run by either Winchester or 
Hampshire local authorities. 

Cycles

I have requested more and secure cycle storage at 
Shawford station; agreed with both Winchester 
City Council and South West Trains.

We support WCC’s plans for Hockley Viaduct 
to create a dedicated cycle way from the Park and 
Ride into the City. We are working with HCC 
and Sustrans about dedicated cycleway options 
south from the Park and Ride through Shawford 
before re-joining the main cycle route south to 
Otterbourne and Southampton.

We have also been involved in WCC’s cycle route 
strategy. I have made a number of suggestions about 
dedicated cycle routes and better segregation on the 
highway. 

Aircraft Noise

At a recent 
Airport Transport 
Forum it was 
reported that aircraft noise complaints were signifi-
cantly reduced in 2011, thanks to quieter aircraft 
and changes to flight paths. New flight paths are 
being introduced for a temporary period over the 
summer to deal with expected extra traffic for the 
Olympics. These may actually reduce noise over our 
parish.

Vegetation

We continue to work with HCC on vegetation cut 
backs on all our roads. Inevitably, with reductions 
in public service expenditure this is becoming more 
difficult especially in peak growth season. Many 
of the problems are often caused by over growing 
vegetation, bushes and tress originating from private 
property. There is a duty on house holders to make 
sure that they do not impinge on the paths. Cutting 
back of private property trees and shrubs is not an 
HCC responsibility. If the hedges are not dealt 
with, HCC can cut them back and then charge the 
home owner for doing so.

For next year we have agreed to participate in the 
HCC funded Lengthsman project. This is a con-
tracted service shared with other parish councils 
to provide extra effort to help with vegetation 
clearance, and other appropriate work.

Highways

More grit bins were installed for the winter’s bad 
weather. We continue to work with HCC on road 
surface matters and repairs. The kerb and road edge 
surface in Pearson Lane remains a problem. HCC 
repaired some of the lane and intend to undertake 
further work shortly. We are working with them 
to draw up a program of work for the entire lane, 
within the context of the damage and budget 
availability.

Police Support

I continue to represent the parish at the Police 
Partnership Forum and attended several neigh-
bourhood Police organised PACT (Police and 
Communities Together) meetings. We now have a 
new team responsible for our area led by Sergeant 
Mark Lamper, based in Alresford. Our local contact 
is PCSO Michelle Gay. 

Since the closure of Twyford Police Station, the 
police team have started holding local police 
surgeries at Otterbourne Parish Hall. The Scouts 
have agreed that the Reeves Scout Hall in Compton 
can be used and we hope that surgeries will also be 
held in Shawford Village Hall. 

Mike Southgate
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The Jubilee Pavilion and the Memorial Playing 
Fields form the focal point for our local Compton 
and Shawford Sports Club, (CSSC). The club’s 
objective is to provide good, value-for-money facili-
ties for cricket, football and tennis and to provide 
regular events for the community and members to 
enjoy.

Chairman Mark 
Jenkins says this 
year will have 
several special 
events to look 
forward to such as 
wine tasting, BBQs 
during England’s 
matches in the 
2012 Euros and the 

regular First Friday Quiz Nights and Third Friday 
Mix’n’Munch evenings.

The fields and pavilion will also be used as the focal 
point for the Diamond Jubilee celebrations over the 
long weekend of 2nd-4th June.

On the pitch all sports sections continue to go from 
strength to strength with additional youth cricket 
and football teams being well coached, run and 
including more and more local lads.

On the patio, 
the Sports 
Club will run 
an informal 
‘get together’ 
every Friday 
evening from 
6-8 or later. 
Good weather 
certainly 
boosts the 
number of 
local families 
walking up 
to make their weekend plans or discuss the week 
just past. If any member would like to put together 
a ‘theme’ evening at the club, please just drop to 
Mark.

For more information about the Sports Club please 
see the Sports Club’s pages in the Parish Magazine, 
the pavilion noticeboards (photo on left)or contact 
Mark.

mark.jenkins@vodafone.com 
Sports Club Chairman

Local Schools

We are proud of our close relationship with both 
our local schools: Shepherds Down School, and 
Compton CofE School where I am a PC sponsored 
Governor. 

Compton School continues to strengthen its 
community ties, has recently started work on its 
Forest School project just off Place Lane and we 
have now held two Parish Council meetings at 
the School Hall. In Key Stage 2 SATS, 100% of 
children achieved Level 4 (the national target) or 
above in English and Maths. 35% of children gained 
Level 5 in English and Maths combined. 41% 
of children achieved Level 5 in Maths, and 65% 
achieved Level 5 in English. 

Mike Southgate

What can Parish Councils do?

The 1997 Local Government & Rating Act gave 

Parish Councils new powers to organise or contrib-

ute to car pooling schemes, local transport, traffic 

calming and crime enforcement.

The full list of council powers is summarised on 

the Parish Council web site. It covers playing fields, 

lighting, villages halls, burial grounds, as well as 

historic powers such as provision of public wash 

houses.  

Section 137 of the 1972 Local Government Act 

allows a local council to spend up to £6.80 (2012/13 

figure) per elector per year on anything for which 

it has no express power, if the expenditure is for 

the direct benefit of the parish, or some or all of its 

inhabitants. 

COMPTON & SHAWFORD 
SPORTS CLUB - 2012

mailto:mark.jenkins@vodafone.com
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The past year has seen significant 
use of our diverse and delightful footpaths 
and bridleways. Action has been taken by 
residents to ensure that they are maintained 
and developed. In this work we have been 
supported by Hampshire County Council 
Countryside Access Team (CAT), the British 
Trust for Conservation Volunteers(BTCV), 

and by the Winchester Branch of the Ramblers 
Association. The latter conducts an annual survey 
of all our pathways and co-operates with the Parish 
Council and Countryside Access team in their 
signage and suggestions for improvements.

During October 2011, a party of residents together 
with BTCV, opened up the track at the foot of  
Shawford Down which follows the railway south 
and meanders up to the bottom of Southdown 
Road. This route is now fully accessible and offers 
great views across the water meadows. The parish 
Council has now recommended that it becomes 
a registered footpath. During the winter storms, 
several trees fell over footpaths. These, in most 
cases, have been cleared by residents, the Parish 
Council Representative and CAT.

At Compton Lock, work has been completed in 
improving fencing to protect adjacent farmland 
from incursion by picnickers. Residents have fre-
quently cleared litter from this area and further 
preventative measures are being taken. It is clear 
that our rich heritage of excellent pathways is much 
helped by residents being vigilant and in taking 
positive action regarding litter picking and minor 
maintenance. It is amazing what can be achieved by 
taking a pair of secateurs with you on a walk.

About the time of the publication of this Annual 
report, we should have an annotated  Map Board 
of footpaths and bridleways positioned at the foot 
of Shawford Down to commemorate the Diamond 
Jubilee of Queen Elizabeth 2nd.

John Wilkinson.OBE 
Footpaths representative for the Parish Council.   

Sparrowgrove & Oakwood Trust 
(SOCCT) 

The Parish Council continues to support SOCCT.  
Since the removal of some tree preservation orders 
we can now manage the woods according to the 
Forestry Commission plan. 

SOCCT will soon be issuing guidelines to neigh-
bours for boundary maintenance. 

Monthly working parties take place on the first 
Sunday of every Month; volunteers are always 
welcome. 

We have already tidied up the boundary and fence 
with Otterbourne Road and provided a more ac-
cessible entrance. Unfortunately several fallen trees 
and a road traffic accident damaged some of the 
fences we had just repaired. 

Mike Southgate,  
SOCCT Chairman

More info at www.socct.org

Footpaths and Bridleways in Compton & Shawford

Wilkinson.OBE
www.socct.org
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The uncertainties of the 
changing planning 
situation mentioned 

in last years review are only 
gradually beginning to be 
resolved. The appeal decision 
concerning Barton Farm is 
still undecided following 
a game of pass the parcel 
with the Secretary of State 
for Communities and Local 
Government. This uncertainty 
probably contributed to the 
success of a large development 
application at Pitt Manor, 
which may otherwise have been resisted.

The new local plan is progressing and the policies 
it contains will be used to decide planning applica-
tions. There are a number of changes to the existing 
policies and it remains to be seen how these will 
be interpreted. The Village Design Statement is 
referred to in the new plan (many thanks to the 
local volunteers involved in its production, by the 
way) and this will inform local development to some 
extent. Documents like the VDS, whilst hard work 
to produce, can be a valuable way to influence policy 
locally. 

The Parish Council has participated fully in the 
consultation stages of this plan, reflecting local 
concerns and hopes. We have also participated in 
the HCC Minerals and Waste Plan consultation. 
This plan determines activities like those at Four 
Dell Farm (Industrial Park). We pointed out a lack 
of weight given to local concerns and an objection 
to piecemeal development where there is no overall 
plan. HCC, however, have not proven to be great 
listeners, but the points have been made.

Locally, we have had a significant appeal decision 
recently, where an application for a large develop-
ment on Otterbourne Road was found to be out of 
character with the area and rejected. Additionally, 
WCC refused another application which they felt 
to be out of character. This is encouraging.  

The Parish Council will continue to monitor 

planning applications closely and, whilst not au-
tomatically saying ‘no’ to everything, will seek to 
retain those qualities that make Compton and 
Shawford such an attractive place to live.

Cllr Martin Bell, Planning Convenor

Do 
you take the 

Parish Magazine?

The Parish Council is happy to support the magazine, 
your best source of information about events run by 
local clubs, societies, the church and the Parish Council, 
as well as lots of very useful adverts..

Contact John Richardson on 712124 to arrange a sub-
scription (£8 a year).

New to the village?

You should have received a Welcome Pack leaflet, a copy 
of the Parish Plan, VDS and the Parish Magazine with 
details about how to apply for an initial free subscrip-
tion period. 

If you missed out, contact Adrian on 606957.

New build in Bridge Lane

Planning
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Playing Fields Committee
Play area in Shawford

We have been talking about the possible site at the 
foot of the Downs but progress has stalled, partly 
because your Parish Council has divided opinions 
on whether to proceed and would very much like to 
hear how keen parishioners are on the project.   A 
major concern is future maintenance costs. 

We need to have your views. Please do come to the 
Annual Public Meeting on 19 April or contact the 
clerk, Myra Wilkinson or me. 

The possibility of providing some ancillary car 
parking in the area close to the station is being 
explored with HCC where new heads of both the 
Countryside and the Estates departments have been 
a little slow to respond to our approaches.

The Open Space Fund, which will pay for new 
facilities to enhance the Parish, is due to be 
wound up in 2014, after which a new Community 
Infrastructure Levy will be introduced, requiring 
developers’ contributions.  We have asked whether 
our “pot” would be lost, if it is not used and for 
now, this looks unlikely but further additions may 
not be sought.

MPF & Compton Playground.

The Playing Fields Committee has seen new 
perimeter fencing installed at the Compton 
Street playground (many thanks to Jacqui Evans’ 
husband, Keith, for his help) and new concrete 
edging to the safety surfacing plus new swing seats 
installed. Brand new goal posts with artificial turf 
“penalty areas” are imminent. Thanks are due to 
Bill Goodyear who has tidied up after fence work, 
cleared leaves and trimmed the hedges.  

As part of the Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge, 
which has the aim of creating a branded network of 
permanently protected playing fields in communi-
ties all across the UK as a visible legacy arising from 
the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and the Olympics, it 
has been proposed to rename the Compton playing 
field to the QE2 playing field

The thriving Cricket Section now has two practice 
nets and modern covers for the wickets.

The Sports Club are working on improvements to 
the north of the Pavilion to make it more attractive 
and user friendly.

Maintenance of the boundary areas, organised by 
John Richardson, and grass mowing by Jim Kimber 
keeps the MPF growth under control and we hope 
many of you will come and enjoy the arena for the 
Diamond Jubilee celebrations at the beginning of 
June.  

Cllr Jean Millar

Community Resilience - 
Emergency Planning

We have been reminded by the National 
Association of Local Councils about the impact 
that severe weather and other emergencies can 
have on local communities.

Even though floods and other catastrophes are 
very unlikely to affect us, the Parish Council feels 
that it would be helpful to create a list of key 
contacts, which might include:

•	 Police

•	 HCC emergency number

•	 Local Councillors

•	 Voluntary organisations (e.g. WRVS, WI etc)

•	 The Bridge Hotel contact numbers (food 
supplies)

•	 Key holders of buildings that might be used for 
temporary accommodation 

•	 Tree contractors and those farms that have 
tractors/JCBs available to clear debris and 
snow

•	 [If the individuals concerned are willing] 
contact details of doctors, nurses and qualified 
first aiders residing in the parish

We would welcome comments on this proposal: 
have we missed anything? In particular, if you fall 
into the last category above we would like to hear 
from you.

Adrian Walmsley 
adrian@walmsley.org.uk

mailto:adrian@walmsley.org.uk
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Administration

The administration of the council 
continues to run smoothly, thanks 
largely to our clerk David Drake, and our 

meetings now last no more than two hours. 

We are required to document and conduct 
regular reviews of our financial regulations, audit 
procedures, risk assessments, and maintain an 
asset register. Anyone who wants to see how 
the Council runs is welcome to check the docu-
mentation on the Parish Council’s website. Our 
meetings are open to all.

Income

This year’s precept (the 
money the Parish 
Council receives to 
run the Parish), is 
unchanged for the 
third year running at 
£27,170. This works 
out at £32.40 for the 
benchmark Band D 
property, or 2½% of 
your Council Tax bill; a 
marginal decrease from 
last year. We receive this 
in two half yearly instal-
ments, which we bank until 
we need it. 

Our income from other sources (mainly Open 
Space Fund, VAT refunds and rental) will just 
exceed £27,000 this year.

Expenditure

Our expenditure for 2011/12, based on prelimi-
nary year end figures, is shown in the pie chart. 
The largest areas of expense are Playing Fields 
(significant sums on improving the Compton 
Street playing field and new cricket  nets - 
financed by the Open Spaces Fund), General 
admin (including the clerk’s salary, room hire 
etc.), Finance (audit and other professional fees). 
Highways and Byways includes street lighting 
costs and our share of the costs of the flashing 

speed warning 
lights. 

Miscellaneous 
includes VDS 
printing costs and 
initial Diamond 
Jubilee expenses. 
We can reclaim 
VAT, but there is a 
time-lag. 

Overall finances

On professional advice a few years ago, we have 
been putting money into a sinking fund to cover 

periodic major maintenance 
that will be required, particu-
larly for The Jubilee Pavilion 
and the Village Hall. 

After allowing for the ring-
fenced money, our uncommit-
ted reserves cover about six 
months’ worth of turnover, in 
line with recommended best 
practice.

2012/13 Budget

Many of our costs rise with 
inflation, so in order to keep the 
precept unchanged we have had 

to cut back expenses in other areas.  This 
meant, for example, ceasing our involvement in 
the flashing speed light project, reducing our set-
asides for the sinking funds (which are now quite 
healthy).

And finally

My thanks to my colleagues on the Finance and 
Admin committee,  and especially to David 
Drake, our clerk and Responsible Financial 
Officer. David has, amongst other things, helped 
us avoid precept rises by using his skill and charm 
to negotiate what is, in today’s climate, a favour-
able interest rate for the PC’s deposit account.

Adrian Walmsley, Convenor 
Finance & Admin  committee
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Do you want to do more for our 
community?

As a Parish Councillor, you could help to look 
after, and improve, many of the facilities in our 
parish.  Several of our existing councillors are 
not standing for re-election and new members 
would be very welcome. 

What’s involved? 8 meetings a year, on the first 
Tuesdays on the month, plus some committee 
work mainly by email in between. 

How and When can I apply? Your papers have 
to be submitted to the City Council by noon on 
4 April. If you’ve missed the 4 April deadline, 
you may still have a chance: if there were fewer 
than nine candidates, the Parish Council 
will hope to fill the remaining vacancies by 
co-option. 

Other information: contact our Clerk, David 
Drake on clerk@compton.parish.hants.gov.uk or 
01962 600198. 

See  http://compton.parish.hants.gov.uk for 
more info and a list of current  councillors.

Diamond Jubilee Weekend

Planned activities include:

Saturday 2 June Sports Club Ball on the 
Memorial Playing Field

Sunday 3 June Village Treasure Hunt
6 Open gardens
Village Cricket match with teas 
by the WI
Commemorative Service in the 
marquee at 6pm

Monday 4 June Stalls, races, raffle, tug-o-war, 
show of vintage cars, BBQ with 
local meat, cream teas and more
Torchlit procession to light a  
beacon on Shawford Down at 
10pm 

Tuesday 5 June Two village walks of different 
lengths, ending at the Bridge 
Inn, where a special Jubilee 
lunch will be available.

More volunteer helpers welcome. 

Contact Una Stevens on 01962 712370 or 
unastevens@aol.com

CASCA 2012
I would like to thank my 
committee for all the support 
they have given me in the last 
year, and our caretaker Frank 
Smith for all his hard work in the year and for his 
excellent presentation of the hall for all the users.

The hall’s customers remained very similar to last 
years at around 70 different users. This generated 
a turnover of £29,299 very similar to last year’s 
figure of £30,806. The letting income was 
£27,345 compared to £27,818 the previous year. 
The Hall’s results will be explained in detail by 
David Jeffrey in his treasurer’s report.

Annual maintenance was carried out in accord-
ance with the review that Nick Campbell-White 
and I carried out in May 2009. As a result this 
year we have spent £5757 on the re-roofing of the 
flat roof which is shown in the accounts.

In the summer the  Shawford Hall was painted 

and a professional 
company carried out a 
deep clean of the lavato-
ries; these items will show 
in next year’s accounts.

In the annual certification of the appliances there 
is an issue with the ventilation of the gas cooker; 
regulations keep changing which could mean 
more expense or a change to electricity.

Solar panelling is much in the news and we are at 
the beginning of evaluating the possible benefits 
of a system even with the reduced tariffs.

The hall continues to provide an excellent venue 
for parish activities and other outside groups but 
we must ensure that the facilities we offer are up 
to date and meet customers’ needs. The popular 
annual CASCA Christmas drinks party will be 
on Friday 2  December at 7pm.

John Griffith, chairman, CASCA

mailto:clerk@compton.parish.hants.gov.uk
http://compton.parish.hants.gov.uk/parish-council/becoming
mailto:unastevens@aol.com
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Compton and Shawford Parish Council 
PO Box 565, Winchester, 

Hampshire SO23 3HG 
Phone:01962 600198  

email:  clerk@compton.parish.hants.gov.uk

 
Invitation to the 

Annual Parish Assembly 
7:30pm Thursday 19 April 2012 

Shawford Parish Hall 
 

The Parish Council will be reporting on its activity during the 
past year and looking at future changes that may affect the 
villages of Compton and Shawford.  County and District 
Councillors will be present, as will be representatives of 
Hampshire Constabulary.   
 
The agenda will include an update on plans to improve 
parking in Shawford and Compton; plans to construct a play 
area at the base of Shawford Down and proposals for 
celebrating the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee in June 2012, 
including renaming the Compton Street playing field as the 
Queen Elizabeth II Playing Field. 
  
All parishioners are invited to attend and may ask questions 
on any issues relevant to the parish. 
 
 
 
Una Stevens 
Chairman 
Compton and Shawford Parish Council  

mailto:clerk@compton.parish.hants.gov.uk
http://compton.parish.hants.gov.uk

